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RHODES UNIVERSITY

ALLAN WEBB HALL COMMITTEE

MINUTES OF A MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY, 25 September 2003

AT 19:00 IN THE HALL WARDENS FLAT.

2003.4.1 PRESENT

Mr John McNeill (Hall Warden, Chair) and Messrs Dave Archer (Winchester House Senior Student), Luke Brown (Winchester House Sub-Warden), Sr Rosemary Büchner (Associate Hall Fellow), Mr Matthew Charlesworth (Salisbury House Warden), Mesdames Joy Chidawanyika (Canterbury House Sub-Warden), Nicola Kane (Hall Senior Student) and Louise Lange (Truro Senior Student), Messrs Joseph Lin (Salisbury House Sub-Warden), David Lowry (Salisbury House Sub-Warden) and Thato Mahlong (Salisbury House Senior Student), Ms Mpumi Mathibela (Canterbury House Senior Student), Messrs Oliviér Serrao (Allan Webb Hall SRC Representative) and Luke Strugnell (Winchester House Sub-Warden), Mesdames Sarah Thackwray (Canterbury House Sub-Warden), Anne Warring (Truro House Warden) and Desiree Wicks (Canterbury House Warden), 

Secretariat: Ms Larissa Klazinga (Allan-Webb Hall Secretary)

2003.4.2 LEAVE OF ABSENCE

Did not attend: Prof Lilla Stack (Hall Fellow) and Prof Roger Jacob (Hall Fellow)

2003.4.3 WELCOME

Mr McNeill welcomed the new members of the Committee: Mr Oliviér Serrao (Allan Webb Hall SRC Representative), Sr Rosemary Büchner (Associate Hall Fellow) and Louise Lange (Truro Senior Student).
2003.4.4 OTHER MATTERS FOR THE AGENDA

Mr Serrao requested that feedback to the SRC be added to the agenda and with the agreement of the Committee the item was included as item 20.
2003.4.5 CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES

Mr Charlesworth proposed the minutes of the last meeting,

Ms Chidawanyika seconded
2003.4.6 MATTERS ARISING

5.1 Acquisition of a Pool Table for the Games Room: 

Mr McNeill was tasked with attending to this matter at a previous Hall Committee Meeting (29th April 2003). He reported that since that time no progress had been made and that due to Academic work constraints he would attend to this matter in the New Year.

2003.4.7 INTER-VISITING RULES

Mr McNeill noted that after the tragedy that took place in Olive Schreiner earlier in the year there has been much discussion about inter-visiting rules and their application in various residence on campus. He reported that residences had been tasked with discussing the matter in a house meeting to gauge whether there was any support to implementation of the signing-in and out of guests in all residences of campus. The residences reported back as follows:

Canterbury
Ms Kane reported that the majority of girls in Canterbury felt that signing-in male guests gave them an increased level of security. She noted that the girls did not feel that it was necessary to sign-in female guest as none of the residents perceived them as a threat and they did not feel it would add significantly to their security.

It was further reported by Ms Kane that the majority of Canterbury residents felt that male residences should comply with the same inter-visiting rules as the women’s residences, adding that by signing girls into men’s residences you ensured that a record of entrance into the residence could be kept. It was felt that this increased the security of females entering male residences.

Truro
Ms Warring reported that after some discussion it was decided that the inter-visiting sign-in & out system was inappropriate for Truro for several reasons:

1. Truro is a post graduate and mature student residence and as such, the residents require somewhat less regulation.

2. Truro has no Sub-Wardens and policing the sign-in system would be very onerous on the Warden who would have to stay up until 00h00 every night to ensure that all the male guests were signed out.

3. The residents already utilise a system whereby all guests, male and female must be collected at the front door and escorted around the residence. It was felt that this provided a high enough level of security in the residence.

Truro residents expressed no position on whether men’s residences should adopt the sign-in system.

Salisbury
Mr Lin reported that the residents of Salisbury House felt that the sign-in system would not add to their safety and security levels at all and as such believed that it had no value for their residence.

Winchester
Mr Strugnell echoed the sentiments of the Salisbury residents when he reported that Winchester residents did not believe there was any reason to have more security than is currently provided by the Dallas Chip Access Control system. He noted that residents had expressed the opinion that they were not subject to the same level of physical danger as female students and as such the systems employed to safeguard their residence need not be identical. He reported that residents saw no security value in the sign-in system.
2003.4.8 AGREEMENT BETWEEN SAPS AND RHODES 

Mr McNeill reported that the University and the SAPS have reached an agreement regarding students in detention. Students arrested on minor charged will, at the discretion of the SAPS, be released into the custody of their Warden. 
2003.4.9 BOARD OF RESIDENCES FEEDBACK ABOUT HALL CONSTITUTION

Mr Charlesworth reported the all amendments to the Allan Webb Constitution have been approved by the Board of Residents and the matter is set to go before Council for ratification on 15 December.

He noted that the Truro age limit has been reduced from 26 to 23.

Mr Charlesworth proposed that the amended Constitution should come into effect on 1 January 2004. The Hall Committee agreed unanimously. 
2003.4.10 CONGRATULATIONS TO ALLAN WEBB ADVENTURE COMMITTEE

Mr McNeill congratulated the Allan Webb Adventure organising committee for an excellent event. He thanked everyone involved for all their hard work and noted that this was likely to become a tradition within the Hall.

2003.4.11 AWA BUDGET REPORT BACK

Mr Charlesworth reported that the AWA budget will be finalised shortly and will be included in the Hall annual financial report. 
2003.4.12 NEW HOUSE RULES FOR CANTERBURY

Mrs Wicks reported that the Canterbury House Committee voted unanimously to make Canterbury a non-smoking residence starting in 2004. 

Mr Lin asked if any objections to the new rule have been received and Mrs Wicks reported that no formal objections have been submitted.

The Committee then agreed to amend rule AW2.4. in the Allan Webb Hall General Rules and Information booklet from:

AW2.4.
Smoking

The designated smoking areas are:

a. Student Rooms of the smoking student.

to:

AW2.4.
Smoking
Canterbury House has been designated as a non-smoking residence. Smoking is not 
permitted in any common areas or in any of the Student Rooms.

2003.4.13 MEAL BOOKING SYSTEM INTERFACE COMMITTEE

Mr McNeill reported that concern had been expressed at a recent Hall Wardens’ Meeting about the Meal Booking System’s interface. It was decided at that meeting that a committee of interested parties should be formed to address the problem.

Mr McNeill and Ms Kane will represent Allan Webb Hall on this committee.
2003.4.14 SOCIAL FUNCTIONS CUT-OFF PERIOD

Mr McNeill reminded the Committee that no social functions can take place within four weeks of the start of the November exams and suggested that all House Committees should ensure that their end-of-year functions took place before the cut-off date.
2003.4.15 RESNET REPS

Mr McNeill raised the issue of ResNet management and it was suggested that the ResNet rep position be formalised. The Committee felt that all ResNet reps should meet basic technical competency requirements as a pre-requisite for the position. It was also suggested that the ResNet rep should be a member of the House Committee.

Ms Warring reported that Truro would elect someone to represent them in ResNet matters, ensuring that at some point Truro will be connected to the network. 
2003.4.16 MERIT SCHOLARSHIPS

The Committee mandated Mr Charlesworth to chair the Merit Scholarship Selection Committee for the Hall. The Selection Committee will consist of Mr Charlesworth and the Senior Students from Truro, Winchester, Canterbury and Salisbury.

Members of the Committee were reminded that the scholarship is worth R3200.00 and the closing date is on 20 October.
2003.4.17 BISHOP TUTU’S DOCTORAL DINNER FEEDBACK

Mr McNeill reported that he had discussed the under-catering of supper for Winchester with Catering and that they apologised unreservedly for the mix-up. He commented that in general the event was a success and reported that he has received several compliments on our Hall.
2003.4.18 TENNIS COURT USAGE

It was noted that the Tennis Court has been repaired. Mr McNeill reminded the House Wardens that it was the responsibility of each house to police the usage of the tennis courts. He noted that this facility was for the use of students and staff of the Hall and that non-members were to be accompanied by members of the Hall at all times.
2003.4.19 QUALITY OF LIFE SURVEY

Mr Charlesworth presented the report of the Quality of Life Survey. He noted that it had been a desire of the Hall Warden to assess the Quality of Life within the Hall for some time, and explained how during the first semester the staff of the Hall (including Sub-Wardens) had adapted a similar survey conducted at the University of Wisconsin – Whitewater. As a result of these meetings the survey was changed significantly to reflect the Rhodes University Residence System more accurately. A pilot version of the survey was completed by members of the House Committees within the Hall at the end of the Second Term and comment was invited from the House Committee members. The comments received were then carefully considered and a revised version of the survey was released to all members of the Hall at the beginning of the Third Term. Mr Charlesworth explained that the final version contained 118 questions and 51 coded answers, and was distributed in a stapled A5 format. He noted that there was a 70.30% response rate for the Hall (62.07% in Canterbury; 70.91% in Winchester; 86.67% in Salisbury; and 68.18% for Truro). The Hall Secretary, Ms Klazinga, was thanked for all the hard work she had done in capturing the results in time for this meeting.

Mr Charlesworth explained that collated, aggregated and individualized results/feedback was provided to each individual being assessed (i.e. the Hall Warden, Wardens and Sub-Wardens).  He noted that feedback on specific individuals will be seen only by the individual being assessed unless they elect otherwise.

Mr Charlesworth explained that the survey consisted of several sections and the Committee requested him to briefly outline the significant results within each section. Mr Charlesworth proceeded to comment briefly on each section and requested that anybody interested could see the full set of the aggregated results. He noted that the Wardens and Sub-Wardens would be considering their results in detail in the coming weeks.

Mr Charlesworth reported that overall the survey showed that students considered their quality of residence life to be a positive and affirming experience. He highlighted the results of Section 5 where the students were requested to evaluate the questionnaire and requested that these results be minuted.

	
	No response
	Strongly agree
	Agree
	Neutral
	Disagree
	Strongly Disagree

	Was this questionnaire easy to understand?
	7.76%
	64.66%
	22.41%
	4.31%
	0.00%
	0.86%

	Did it provide you with an adequate opportunity to appraise your Warden?
	6.03%
	50.00%
	30.17%
	9.48%
	2.59%
	1.72%

	Did it provide you with an adequate opportunity to appraise your Hall Warden?
	6.90%
	52.59%
	30.17%
	6.90%
	1.72%
	1.72%

	Did it provide you with an adequate opportunity to appraise your Sub-Warden/s?
	5.94%
	53.47%
	34.65%
	4.95%
	0.00%
	0.99%

	Did it provide you with an adequate opportunity to appraise your residence experience?
	6.90%
	50.86%
	33.62%
	6.90%
	0.00%
	1.72%


The Chairman thanked Mr Charlesworth for all the work he had put into the survey, commenting that much of the analysis was made possible through the spreadsheet Mr Charlesworth had custom-built for the purpose. These sentiments were met with acclaim.
2003.4.20 REPORT FROM THE HALL WARDEN

Mr McNeill reported that after discussions with Management it has been decided that Truro, like Lillian Britten, will be open for postgraduate or mature female students over the age of 23 for 365 days of the year. He reported that Management has agreed to upgrade Truro to an A Grade Residence and this will include the construction of a new kitchenette and re-carpeting of the residence among other things.
2003.4.21 ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Mr Serrao requested the lines of communication that were established this year by Mr Sibisi be maintained in the future. He committed himself to regular consultation with his constituents on SRC matters and said he would report issues of concern to the SRC. 
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